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The Richlands Town Council held a regu lar  monthly meet ing in the Richlands 
Council Chambers on November 12, 2013 at  7:30 pm with the following 
present: 
 
 Mayor: Jannis White 
 Town Manager: Tim Taylor  
 Town Clerk : Susan Whit t   
 Town Attorney: Brad Rat liff 
 Council Members: Joe McCracken, Rod Cury, Larry Johnson, 
 Frances Meadows, Doug Rat liff, Mary Ann Strong 
  
Mayor White called the meet ing to order . 
 
Mayor White gave the invocat ion and led the Pledge of Allegiance.  
 
Mayor White welcomed a new member  to Council, Mary Ann Strong. She was 
elected to council in  the special elect ion held on November 5th.   Ms. Strong said 
it  was an honor and pr ivilege to serve.  
 
Mayor White asks if there is anyone that  wou ld like to speak  who is not  on the 
agenda. 
 
Rod Cury made the Mot ion to approve the Agenda as presented, seconded by 
Larry Johnson.  All in  favor  6/ 0.  Mot ion carr ied. 
 
Minu tes for  the council meet ing of October  8, 2013 had been previously 
distr ibu ted and Mayor White asks if there any amendments or  correct ions to 
the minu tes. Rod Cury offered correct ion of misspellings of some the names of 
the JROTC Cadets recognized at  last  month’s meet ing. He also ment ioned on 
page 4 of the minu tes “the Commit tee looked at  adding Clinch” shou ld be “the 
Commission”. 
 
 Larry Johnson made the mot ion to approve the Minu tes as amended, 
seconded by Frances Meadows.  All in  favor  6/ 0. Mot ion carr ied.  
 
There were no schedu led or  unschedu led public comments.  
 
Mayor White then deferred to the Plann ing Com m issi on  Chai rm an, Ri chard 
Sm i t h . He told Council that  at  the last  Planning Commission meet ing they 
were approached by Jason Mosley, wants to open a new business in Town. He 
is a professional tat too and body piercing technician; he has done th is since 
1999. He has asked that  th is use be added to the B-2 Zone as it  is cu rrent ly 
not  included in the B-2 Zoning. He addressed the Planning Commission th is 
week and made a lot  of good points.  He has wr it ten a let ter  to Mr. Taylor , 
which was included in the Council packets. He advised that  town at torney 
Brad Rat liff may want to check  on th is bu t  it  is h is understanding that  the 
State of Virgin ia or  Tazewell County doesn’t  regu late th is type of business so it  
is being done in back  rooms; and he is cer t ified and licensed to do th is and 
t reats it  as a professional organizat ion. So it  wou ld be incumbent upon the 
Town to regu late it  and make sure it  is done in a clean and ster ile environment  
and it  wil l add to the tax base of the Town. Mr. Mosley also indicated that  he 
wou ld be will ing to help the Council establish gu idelines for  regu lat ion of fu tu re 
businesses. He is cer t ified and licensed in North Carolina and Ohio as we 
understand it .   
 
Tonight  it  is the Planning Commission’s request  that  a Joint Public Hear ing be 
set  for  December 10th at  7:00 pm, pr ior  to the next  Council meet ing to get  inpu t  
from the cit izens of the Town on th is matter . Mr. Mosley is present if there any 
quest ions.   
 
Rod Cury added that  they had already talked to Mr. Mosley at  length and he 
asked Mr. Mosley to address his cer t ificat ion, how he was cer t ified, etc. Mr. 
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Mosley said that  he is cer t ified in North Carolina; they come in and check  the 
environment where the work  is per formed. He is also a member of the 
Professional Piercers, a large organizat ion that  is there to keep the health and 
safety in l ine and for  the educat ion of anyone star t ing in the business. In Ohio, 
h is boss that  he worked for  was a liaison of the health  department to help set  
regu lat ions for  tat tooing and piercing. He has been work ing with h im on the 
new laws that  have been set  in Ohio. 
 
Richard Smith cont inued that  the Commission did feel l ike it  wou ld be 
incumbent upon the Town to set  some sor t  of regu lat ions so that  there wou ld 
be a standard that  has to be adhered to.  
 
Frances Meadows stated that  it  was something that  needs to be regu lated 
rather  than seeing i t  done in someone’s k itchen or  other  environment that  is 
not  ster ile.  
 
Richard Smith also stated that  these services are qu ite cost ly so it  wou ld be a 
good revenue stream for  the Town as well.  
 
Mary Ann Strong said that  she thought it  was excit ing that  he wants to retu rn 
to h is hometown to star t  a business. In  l ight  of too many people that  leave and 
never  want to come back , it  is admirable that  he does want to come back to 
Richlands. 
  
Ri chard Sm i t h  m oved on  t o h i s second i t em : The Vi rgi n i a Scen i c Ri ver  
Associat i on  Designat i on . Basically, we were look ing at  th is to go along with 
the Walk ing Trail Extension.  If a Scenic River  Designat ion cou ld be obtained, it  
opens up another  avenue to apply for  grant  money, money that  wou ld seed the 
Walk ing Trail Extension bu t  also other  project  that  may be going on with in the 
Town.  What is being requested from the Planning Commission tonight  is to 
give Tim Taylor , Town Manager the au thor ity to apply for  the qualificat ion.  
This is not  to accept the designat ion; it  is an applicat ion and qualificat ion 
process. In order  to see if we qualify for  the Scenic River  Designat ion, we wou ld 
need to apply now.  They will be look ing in the spr ing to come down and do the 
study and there are cer tain markers that  you  have to get .  You  get  points for 
different  th ings along the r iver  t rail.  Then at  that  point  if the DCR (Department 
of Conservat ion and Recreat ion) says that  we do qualify, then at  that  t ime we 
wou ld retu rn to Council and ask  either  to accept or  reject  the designat ion as a 
Scenic River .  At  th is t ime, all we are ask ing is that  Tim Taylor  be given the 
permission or  au thor ity to submit  the applicat ion so that  we can be considered. 
It  doesn’t  really cost anything; there will be a couple of people that  come from 
DCR to do a r iver  study. We will need to provide them with a gu ide for  the r iver 
and pu t  them up in a hotel and that  will be the total expense of get t ing th is 
designat ion.  He referred to the handout that  had been included in the council 
packets.  One big misconcept ion is that  it  restr icts the landowner; bu t  on the 
contrary it  has no restr ict ions in it .  Basically, you  receive a Scenic River 
designat ion; it  wou ld be in the Registry of Scenic Rivers for  people that  do 
canoeing, kayak ing, etc. We wou ld be earmarked as a dest inat ion for  those 
act ivit ies. On the contrary, for  landowners they can apply to receive tax credits 
because they own land on a scenic r iver  on a designated spot .   In h is opin ion, 
there is no down-side. Along with the town’s request , they are t rying to get  
Cedar Blu ff and the County to go in with us.  One of the requ irements is to 
have 5 cont iguous miles of r iver  in th is designat ion.  The Town of Richlands 
does have 5 miles. If you  extend into Cedar Blu ff and into the county a lot  of 
the designat ion is look ing at  undeveloped proper ty and the beau ty of 
undeveloped land. Our par t  of the r iver  runs through Town so it  runs through 
a lot  of development. So if we extend the designat ion through Cedar Blu ff and 
Tazewell County, we have more chance of receiving that  designat ion. Generally, 
there are three r ivers that  are going to be designated th is year : one from the 
Tidewater  Region, one from Central Virgin ia and one in sou thwest Virgin ia, 
being Crane’s Nest  in Dickenson County.  It  wil l receive the designat ion th is 
year . The designat ion br ings recognit ion to the locality; there are tax credits for 
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land owners; there is grant  money and opportunit ies for  us to apply for  them.  
It  can also increase tour ism; studies show generally 4.3% increase in r ivers 
that  do receive the designat ion. The r iver  has to be paddle-able or  have a t rail 
beside it . There are scores, and non developed land areas wou ld receive the 
highest  score.  
 
Larry Johnson made a Mot ion to submit  the applicat ion to see if the Town 
qualifies for  a Scenic River  Designat ion. Rod Cury seconded the Mot ion.  All in  
favor , vote 6/ 0. Mot ion carr ied.  
 
Rod Cury made the Mot ion to set  the Joint  Public Hear ing for  December 10th at 
7:00 pm, seconded by Larry Johnson.  All in  favor , 6/ 0.  Mot ion carr ied.  
 
 
Counci l  Mem ber  Repor t s: 
Rod Cury  
1-Next regu lar ly schedu led meet ing for  the Planning Commission is Tuesday, 
December 3 at  7:30 pm at  Town Hall. 
2-He thanked the Council for  allowing Mr. Taylor  to request  the study for  the 
Scenic River  Designat ion.  
3-He also thanked Council for  hear ing the requests on the name changes for 
the roads that  will help the efficiency of emergency responders.  
 
J oe McCrack en   
1-He thanked everyone that  helped with the Veterans Day Parade and program. 
It  went well.  
2- He spoke with Tim ear lier  abou t a few concerns, one abou t the signs that  
hold the adver t isements going toward the high school.  
3-The Tazewell County Airpor t  wou ld like for  Council Members to come by and 
see their  addit ion to the hangar and run way. Need to set t le on a date and 
make an appointment to go by and see th is.  
4-Burnett  Street  proper ty-is set  to be discussed later  tonight .  
5-Contract  with Fire and Rescue-will be discussed later  tonight  as well.  
6-The old house on Vickey Dr ive, it  may belong to Holmes. Brad Rat liff shared 
that  he had met with Don Stu rges with the Police Dept. who had provided 
not ice to the owner. He then followed up with a heavier  not ice wherein they 
have 30 days to respond, it  went ou t  on November 4th. By the next  council  
meet ing, shou ld be in a posit ion to make a decision on how to proceed.  
7-Discussed with Tim abou t Dr . Murthy’s dr iveway where the pavement had 
set t led from the work  that  was done by the town.  
 
Frances Meadows 
Asked if the Street  Commit tee had a chance to speak  with C. W. Sett le.  Joe 
McCracken said that  he had.  
 
Doug Rat l i f f  
Asked abou t the Power Cost  Adjustment for  the month-it  wil l remain at  -0-. 
 
He then made a Motion (pursuant to the Not ice provided ear lier  th is evening to 
all Council members) to Amend something previously adopted He made the 
Mot ion to Amend the Mot ion previously adopted by Council in  May 2013 to 
vacate an alleyway and convey proper ty to Mr. John Busk il l in  the amount of 
$3,000.00.  He moved to amend the sale pr ice to $1.00.  
Mayor White asks for  a Second, given by Larry Johnson. She then asked for 
any discussion.  
 
Frances Meadows discussed her  reasons for  being concerned. She said she 
knew Mr. Busk il l had used the proper ty for  all of these years and it  belongs to 
the Town. The problem with that  is in the fu tu re when other  individuals in th is 
Town decide they want an alley that  is not  being used or  any proper ty that  
belongs to the Town, now are we going to let  them buy th is proper ty for  $1.00? 
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If we do th is for  Mr. Busk il l, then whatever  is r ight  for  Mr. Busk il l is also going 
to be r ight  for  John Doe that  comes in and wants to purchase proper ty.  
 
Doug Rat liff said that  th is was a whole different  circumstance. Number one, we 
have given proper ty before; it  doesn’t  set  a precedent. Joe McCracken asked 
how many years ago that  the Town gave proper ty away. Mr . Rat liff responded 
that  it  had been several years ago. Mr. McCracken said that  it  was in 1971.  
Mr. Rat liff said the other  th ing was that  Mr. Busk il l was given exclusive use of 
th is proper ty by the Town 30 years ago with the understanding he cou ld use 
the proper ty forever. He since bu ilt  h is carpor t  on it , it  is of no value to the 
Town. Joe McCracken asks for  legal opin ion from Brad Rat l iff, who responded 
that  as he stated previously, there is a revocable l icense.  It  was granted to Mr. 
Busk il l in  1977.  Mr. McCracken asked if he had told Council previously that  
the license was void or  no-good.  Brad Rat liff stated his opin ion that  given the 
dynamics of the agreement, it  is voidable, not  that  is it  void. Doug Rat liff stated 
that  Mr. Busk il l signed that  contract  in  good faith, th ink ing that  the Council 
was speak ing for  the Town. So he had every reason to believe that  the Mayor 
who signed the agreement was act ing on their  behalf.  Mr. McCracken said that  
since it  was 30 years ago, there are new laws, new ordinances in the past  30 
years.  The proper ty that  is being discussed, Mr. Busk il l has had the use of it  
for  30 years and has paid nothing.  Doug Rat liff reiterated that  Mr. Busk il l can 
use that  land forever , based on the agreement 30 years ago. No tax has been 
paid on that  land. If we vacate it  for  $1.00, it  wil l then go into the tax base and 
the Town will collect  taxes on it .  
 
Rod Cury said that  first , Councilwoman Meadows had ser ious concerns, and it  
is abou t precedent set t ing. It  alarms him very much that  council wou ld give 
anyone town proper ty. Secondly, he th inks it  is a dangerous precedent to be 
set t ing. In regard to the license Johnny has, whether  it  is void or  not , when you  
read that  (he isn’t  su re if all the Council members have had a chance to read 
the agreement) it  is a l icense to use it ; it  is not  a l icense to own it . That is an 
important  point ; it  does belong to the town.  
 
Doug Rat liff brought  up another  point , last  Council meet ing we gave someone 
land for  nothing. Mayor White confirmed that  it  was on the Burnett  Street 
proper ty. Joe McCracken stated that  the Town had received that  proper ty with  
that  encroachment already exist ing on that  proper ty. We did not  give it  to 
anyone, the encroachment was already there.  Rod Cury stated that  it  was 
actually several months ago that  th is was discussed, not  at  last  month’s 
meet ing. At torney Rat liff presented the Ordinance before Council and he asked 
that  we just  th ink abou t it  and not vote on it  that  n ight . It  has come up tonight 
and needs to be resolved. The night  of the Burnett  Street  proper ty act ion, 
Mayor White was very concerned and asked abou t being consistent  and I th ink  
everyone had that  same concern.  So we asked Brad if it  was a different  case 
and he referred to Brad Rat liff to refresh everyone’s memory of what was said. 
Mr. Rat liff said that  given the circumstance of the Burnett  Street  proper ty, we 
obtained that  proper ty by Deed from a company that  had foreclosed on the 
proper ty.  There is a nu isance that  exists on the proper ty. As such, upon 
Councilman McCracken’s request , we had a survey prepared pr ior  to sale and 
found an encroachment by the adjacent proper ty owner.  The only viable way 
to sell the proper ty is to clear  up the encroachment pr ior  to the sale given the 
fact  that  we have knowledge of the encroachment.  
 
He said it  was a different  situat ion from the Busk il l proper ty.  Doug Rat liff 
made the point  that  the Busk il l proper ty is unique in that  he has an agreement 
to use the proper ty indefin itely.  He asked Mr. Taylor  if he cou ld ant icipate the 
Town having any use for  that  proper ty.  Mr. Taylor  replied as he had previously 
stated, that  he did not .  Doug Rat liff asked if Mr. Taylor  or  any of the Council 
member foresee them going to the Court  to dispu te th is agreement with Mr. 
Busk il l.   
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Rod Cury said that  in the agreement it  was for  John Busk il l on both sides of 
the proper ty, and the ownership of those adjoin ing lands has changed 
ownership. He said there were a lot  of issues with it .  Doug Rat liff said that  the 
ownership had not  changed. 
 
Mary Ann Strong said it  was her  understanding that  Mr. Busk il l owns the 
proper ty on Railroad Avenue down the st reet  from his business near  the Coffee 
Stat ion where she parks her  car  qu ite often.  She said she felt  that  he was 
being a good cit izen allowing the town to use that  for  park ing.  Secondly, it  was 
brought to her  at tent ion that  dur ing the Carnival with  the Lit t le League 
Tournaments, that  he was k ind enough to allow the big park ing lot  adjacent to 
Brandon Busk il l and Tom Bays office to be used by the Lit t le League for 
park ing. She said she thought he goes above and beyond to be a good cit izen 
for  the Town in ways that  he wou ld not  have to.  
 
Joe McCracken asked if they shou ld give proper ty to h im and charge everyone 
else. He said that  was the issue.  
 
Rod Cury wanted to add that  Johnny does own that  piece of proper ty and he 
has allowed the town to use it  bu t  not  to own it . Councilman McCracken asked 
Mr. Busk il l if a t rade cou ld be made and he didn’t  want to do that .  
Doug Rat liff said that  just  for  let t ing the Town use the park ing lot  for  many 
years he has more than paid for  the alley.  If the Town had to rent  that  park ing 
lot  each t ime there was an event, Mr. Busk il l has probably paid tenfold over 
that  $3,000.00.  Joe McCracken agreed that  Mr. Busk il l had been good to the 
Town bu t  h is concern remained giving one person proper ty and charging 
someone else.  Doug insisted that  it  was a different  circumstance.  Larry 
Johnson inqu ired if there were any more agreements in existence.  Brad Rat liff 
said not  to h is knowledge.  Larry Johnson then stated that  th is wou ld be the 
only t ime th is will come up. He said it  was obvious by reading the agreement 
that  it  was an at tempt by the Council at  that  t ime that  gave permission for  that  
family to use that  proper ty (from now on). He suggested that  it  wou ld make 
sense to get  tax revenue from the property from now on instead of h im using it  
for  free and the Town get t ing nothing.  
 
Specu lat ion followed abou t what the tax value of the alley might  be bu t  that  
wou ld have to be determined by the Commissioner  of Revenue.  
 
Mayor White suggested that  each situat ion be reviewed individually as they 
come up.   
 
Fur ther  discussion ensued. 
 
Larry Johnson seconded the Mot ion to Amend made by Doug Rat liff.  Mayor 
White asked for  the vote as discussion had already taken place.  All in  favor  
3/ 3 with Doug Rat liff, Larry Johnson and Mary Ann Strong vot ing yes; Rod 
Cury, Joe McCracken and Frances Meadows vot ing no.  Mayor White cast  the 
t ie break ing vote by vot ing yes. Vote 4/ 3. Mot ion carr ied.  
 
Tim Taylor  asked Brad Rat liff to prepare all necessary documents.  
 
Lar ry  J ohnson  
1-Inqu ired abou t the water  l ine that  is leak ing in front  of Richard Brown’s 
residence in Hidden Valley. Tim Taylor  said he thought it  had already been 
fixed. Will look  again.  
2-House on East  Second Street-asked Chief Dorton if he had any response 
from the let ter . At torney Brad Rat liff had sent a not ice to the proper ty owner on 
November 4th as well. It  allows for  30 days for  some act ion.  
3-BPOL Tax Incent ive Program-Brad Rat liff said that  he and Larry need to meet 
on that . Meet ing set  for  November 26, 2013 at  10:00 am at  Town Hall.  
4-Weather  Stat ion-Mr. Taylor  said the Town had been able to acqu ire two 
generators, they are now in place. Execu t ing an MOU (Memorandum of 
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Understanding) with PSA Board, they have agreed for  the tower to be placed on 
that  proper ty. They have already voted, so it  is just  a matter of get t ing the MOU 
in place. The tower  has been located, it  has been donated by the County.  NWS 
has already located Richlands on the site, just  have to get  the equ ipment ready.  
5-Request for  bids for  paint ing the police cars-thought it  was due on the 22nd of 
October .  Mr. Taylor  said he wou ld be addressing that  in h is repor t  tonight . 
 
Mary  Ann  St rong 
1-The Youth Basketball League using the tennis cour ts at  the Rec Park . She 
spoke with the Recreat ion Director , Fred Phill ips today and it  is her  
understanding that  all of that  has been taken care of. 
2-The Town needs to t ry to take Debit / Credit  cards.  She sees that  it  wil l be 
addressed later  tonight  by the Town Manager.  
3-Handbill Ordinance-she has had many people speak  to her on th is issue on 
Elect ion Day.  
 
Dept . Heads 
Dave Ascue st andi ng i n  for  Fred Ph i l l i ps, gave ou t  the monthly repor t  for  the 
Rec Park . He ment ioned how excit ing it  was to see the large tu rnou ts for  the 
soccer  league now and felt  that  it  was a good th ing that  they had tu rned the old 
softball fields into a soccer  complex. He invited everyone to the Community 
Chorus Concert  at  SWCC on December  1 at  3:00 pm. He has par t icipated for  
many years.  
 
Ch ief  Dor t on  
1-Total Calls year  to date-8,977 which is an increase of 625 over  last  year . In  
October  they responded to 876 calls, an increase of 107 from last  year . 
2-Halloween was relat ively qu iet , no events.  
3-Some of the concerns Council had at the last  meet ing were: 735 E. Second 
Street , Vickey Dr ive, Dot Street ; not ices have been sent ou t on all three.  We 
have had some conversat ion with the owner of the house on Dot Street , and 
have made him aware of what he needs to do and he has assured us that  
something will be done.  
 
Doug Rat liff inqu ired abou t the let ter enclosed in the council packets regarding 
a park ing complain in Hidden Valley.  Chief Dorton said it  was concerning a 
Jeep parked in the road in Hidden Valley, the day that  he got  the let ter  he 
checked on it  and spoke with the owner of the Jeep parked in the road. He said 
since then he did not  th ink  they were cont inu ing to park  there. Joe McCracken 
thanked Chief Dorton for  the qu ick  response and good resu lt . He then 
ment ioned the cleanup of the hang-ou t spot  behind Food Lion had been taken 
care of prompt ly also. Chief Dorton said they had spoken with AEP, the 
proper ty owner, their  people who are in charge of the substat ion came down to 
assist  the town and the proper ty has now been posted. At  least  one person has 
been charged with t respassing on the proper ty since it  was posted. The Town 
crew did move a lot of junk / t rash ou t  of that  area. Joe McCracken thanked 
Chief Dorton for  the qu ick  response on th is issue also. 
 
Larry Johnson asked if the Police Department had received any grants lately.  
Chief Dorton responded that  he had spoken with the Attorney General’s office, 
he is wait ing on the Just ice Department to determine what money can be spent 
for  purchases.  
 
Joe McCracken ment ioned the police cars that  need to be painted. He wanted 
to discuss the mileage on some of the vehicles, some have 75,000 miles; 
74,000; 70,000. It  is h is understanding that  the goal is to replace two cars 
each year .  
 
Chief Dorton said that  there are 7 vehicles that  need to be painted. These are 
all marked cars.  There are two unmarked cars that  are not on here that  have 
approximately between 111,000-113,000 and 90,000 miles on them 
respect ively.  These are not  included to be painted since they have high mileage 
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and are the next vehicles we plan to replace. Larry Johnson said that  he had 
figu red the average mileage to be 15,000 per  year .  That is a lot  bet ter  than 
when there were only 4-5 cars and all three shifts were r iding them. This will 
make them last  a l it t le longer than they used to. Chief Dorton said the Ford 
Explorer  that  was replaced had over  100,000 miles on it  and it  was a 2002.  So 
the average for  keeping a car  is abou t 8 years.   
 
Joe McCracken asked abou t the maintenance on the vehicles. He wanted to 
know if there was a mileage char t  to go by for  oil  changes, etc. Chief Dorton 
said there was, for  some vehicles it ’s 3,000 and for  some it ’s 5,000 miles, based 
on manufactu rer ’s recommendat ions. Joe McCracken asked who is responsible 
for  keeping a check on the maintenance work . Chief Dorton replied that  the 
person who is issued the car  is responsible for  keeping up with the 
maintenance schedu le. Each person has to tu rn in a maintenance sheet which 
is entered on the computer .  
 
Joe McCracken asked specifically abou t the inspect ion st ickers.  Chief Dorton 
said those are all done ou tside as the Town does not  have the means to do 
state inspect ion st ickers.  Doug Rat liff said that  he thought whoever is doing 
the state inspect ion st ickers shou ld be bonded.  Joe McCracken proposed 
having someone do a monthly inspect ion of the vehicles, following up on the 
work  being done outside the town shop. His main concern is for  the safety of 
the vehicles. Chief Dorton said there are already quar ter ly inspect ions for  
Police vehicles. 
 
Mary Ann Strong asked Chief Dorton if any of these seven vehicles are planned 
to sold or  auct ioned off anyt ime soon? None of these seven vehicles are  
schedu led for  replacement anyt ime soon. Mayor White asked what the 
project ion for  these cars wou ld be, how many years before they were replaced. 
Chief Dorton said it  depends on the mileage and he wou ld hope that  each of 
the cars wou ld have addit ional use for  at  least  4-5 more years.  
 
Tim Taylor  spoke abou t the fu ll RFP on the paint ing of the police cars.  There 
were sealed bids, the appropr iate two week bid not ice given; they invited any 
interested prospect ive bidders the opportunity to come and look  at  the cars. We 
only received two bids, one from Cantrell Au to Sales at $3,000.00 per  vehicle 
for  a total of $21,000.00. The other  bid was from G &  S Body Shop at 
$1,895.40 per  vehicle for  a total pr ice of $13,267.80. Council had voted to 
approve it  based on that  quote. The quote includes a 5 year  warranty from      
G &  S Body Shop. Mary Ann Strong asked if th is was the body shop that  the 
Town had been using.  Mr. Taylor  said they had used them some bu t we have 
also used others, depending on the situat ion. We have never  had one like th is 
before. The reason for  th is situat ion isn’t  bad planning; it ’s just  that  when we 
took  in all of that  area, we had to purchase several cars all at  one t ime. Larry 
Johnson added that  unfor tunately it  was dur ing Ford’s bad paint  years.  
 
Larry Johnson made the Mot ion to accept the lowest of the two bids, being      
G &  S Body Shop, seconded by Rod Cury.  All in  favor  6/ 0.  Mot ion carr ied. 
 
Larry Johnson also ment ioned that  the Police Department had recent ly 
received a $17,000 Grant from DMV (Selected Enforcement Grant, DUI Grant) 
Larry also ment ioned that  back  when the roof was leak ing at  the PD and 
flooding the bu ilding, he and Frances Meadows and Chief Dorton opted to use 
Asset For feitu re money instead of tax money to fix the roof. That saved the 
Town almost $70,000 by doing that .  
 
Gordon  Russ 
1-Fire and Safety Chr istmas Dinner , December 14th at  6:00 pm at  the Police 
Department.  Invited everyone to come.  
2-Applicat ion for  Heart  Monitors-st i l l  wait ing to hear  if approved. Grant is 
around $30,000.00 
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Kei t h  Reynolds 
1-Fire Department had 39 actual calls for  the month. 74% of calls were in the 
County. Average 1 call per  day.  
2-Doug Rat liff ment ioned the areas that  are close to our  borders that  are closer  
to Richlands than Russell County. He asked abou t a mutual agreement for 
those areas.  Keith Reynolds said it  wou ld have to be between the Town 
Council and the Russell County Board of Supervisors. It  wou ld have to be an 
au tomat ic mutual aid agreement. Tim Taylor  suggested let t ing the commit tee 
work  on it , wou ld be more effect ive.  
3-Burn Bu ilding Grand Opening will  be Apr il 17, 2014 due to weather  
condit ions and the holiday season.  
 
J im  Tay lor -Tim  Tay lor  gi ves Counci l  J im ’s repor t : 
1-Flushing drains and clear ing ditches, especially with the leaves.  
2-Poured walks to the Lake Park  bathroom. 
3-Salt  Bins are stocked fu ll and have 3 t rucks ready for  snow and ice removal. 
4-Worked on signs throughout the town, changing ou t  ones that  are fading, 
etc. 
5-Replaced the “Dr ive Slowly-We love our  Children” sign to spot  in Hidden 
Valley that  everyone can agree on.  
6-Took  11 loads of leaves from ditches.  
7-Repaired Vandalism at  the Cr it tervil le bathrooms. 
8-Cleared brush and debr is from the r iver  on Virgin ia Avenue. Par t  of the 
cleanup that  had been discussed to ease some flooding issues.  
9-Council had brought up the drainage issue at  the East  end of Town, near  
Pizza Hut and the school complex, Taco Bell, etc.  We actually spent qu ite a bit  
of t ime examining what the problem is there.  We did explore the area at  the 
ou t fall what we assumed to be the pipe.  It  was most defin itely stopped up. 
Spent numerous hours clear ing ou t  the pipe (what is left  of it ).  We made a 
valiant  effor t  to flush it  ou t  and Mr. Lester  spent a lot of t ime up there too.  Not 
only the Street  Department worked on it , the Water  Department did too. We 
used the camera as far  as we felt  comfor table.  We th ink  the pipe is a 
corrugated pipe that  has collapsed. The drainage for  the ent ire area of the 
complex and the road water  and the water  that  comes off the h il l, it  is our  
opin ion that  it  is beyond what we can do to fix it  with what we have.  The depth 
of that  l ine and the proximity to all of those businesses and the road is going to 
make it  a difficu lt  solu t ion.  We are back  to work ing with the School Board and 
VDOT to t ry to get  the drainage established through that  area. We went beyond 
what we shou ld have to do to find ou t  what the problem is. The School Board 
and the County have talked abou t th is problem for  a long t ime bu t  we have 
actually found what we th ink  to be the problem. The next  step is to touch base 
with them to discuss a solu t ion. It  will cont inue to erode the roadway  and 
cont inue to create problems in heavy rains affect ing the businesses on Front 
Street . 
10-Repaired par t  of the sidewalk  at  Tazewell Avenue  and are in the process of 
doing some curb and gu t ter  replacement in that  same area due to the 
collapsing of that .  
11-Made all residential and commercial garbage stops and picked up 146 extra 
stops for  junk / brush for  a total of 1,337 for  the year .  
 
Mayor ’s Com m ent s 
Mayor White noted that  the Railroad had taken down all of the old poles down 
through town and it  looks much bet ter .  
She said the Town needs to work  on get t ing more U. S. Flags. Several have 
been bought bu t  we st i l l  need around 40 more. She thought that  the cost  of 
each flag was around $22 plus shipping. She asked council members if they 
knew of any civic organizat ions that  wou ld be will ing to make a donat ion 
toward th is, to contact  them about th is need. Rod Cury commented that  he 
really l iked the alternat ing between the US Flags and the State Flags.  
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She thanked everyone that  helped with the Veteran’s parade and the program.  
She also reminded everyone that  there will be a Chr istmas Parade on November 
30th at  5:00 pm. They cou ld use some volunteers.  
 
At  some point , she wou ld like to discuss the Access Channel.  There is so much 
on there that  people have a hard t ime get t ing through it .  There are probably 
60-70 th ings on it . 
 
Tim Taylor  said he was glad that  she brought that  up because when the Town 
was first  given the equ ipment from Time Warner , the only st ipu lat ion (verbal) 
was that  they didn’t  want us to adver t ise because they sell adver t ising. So we 
don’t  compete with them, because they did give us the equ ipment. Council at  
that  t ime elected to keep it  community, non-profit  organizat ion, t ry to stay 
away from special in terests, including religious groups. We have lots of 
Churches that  have lots of events that  wou ld eat  up a lot  of our  space too. 
People will fax us th ings and we try to get  them on there if it  meets those 
cr iter ia. It  wou ld be nice to adopt  an official gu ide to take the pressure off of 
our  staff so that  they don’t  have to make those choices. Mayor White suggested 
set t ing up a commit tee to work  on that .  
 
Joe McCracken stated he th inks all Town meet ings, work  sessions and all other  
meet ings shou ld be televised Mr. Taylor  said that  if they choose to do that, 
those meet ings wou ld have to held at  Town Hall in  the Council Chambers due 
to the fact  that  is where the equ ipment is located.  
 
At t orney  Com m ent s-Brad Rat l i f f  
1-Wanted to recognize the Rec Park  Commission for  the Haunted Trail for  the 
t remendous job they did last  month. 
2-Burnette Street  proper ty that  Council McCracken ment ioned ear lier .  Mr. 
Rat liff has provided Mayor White a deed that  conveys the str ip of proper ty that  
is cu rrent ly encroached by the adjacent proper ty that  wou ld clear  up that  
par t icu lar  boundary of the proper ty, so that  the Town can go forward with the 
sale of the proper ty. At torney Rat liff discussed for  the sake of the new council  
member the history of th is proper ty.  The Town was conveyed th is proper ty and 
upon that  conveyance, Councilman McCracken asked for  a su rvey of the 
proper ty.  Upon having the survey, it  was discovered that  there was an 
encroachment upon the proper ty by the adjacent proper ty by a few feet .  We 
needed to clear  th is up pr ior  to sell ing the proper ty.  
The Town Council voted to grant  that  proper ty owner that  str ip of land at  no 
cost  in order  to clear  up the boundary issue.  
 
A)-Re-introduct ion of Amended Cigaret te Tax Ordinance-This Ordinance was 
previously prepared and voted on by Council and approved. Following the 
approval, review by Mr. Taylor  and his staff resu lted in some changes expressly 
for  the purpose of administrat ion of the program and ease thereof.  The 
changes have been made to the Ordinance solely for  th is purpose. Members of 
Council have seen th is Ordinance bu t  to insure that  we are doing th ings 
proper ly, I felt  more comfor table introducing the Amended Ordinance as an 
amended ordinance over  the first  that  was adopted. There is no change in the 
amount, it  remains 10 cents per  pack . 
 
Larry Johnson made the Mot ion to Dispense with the Second Reading of the 
Ordinance, Seconded by Rod Cury. Vote 5/ 1 with Doug Rat liff vot ing no. 
Mot ion carr ied.  
 
Rod Cury made the Mot ion to Adopt the Amended Cigaret te Tax Ordinance, 
seconded by Frances Meadows.  Doug Rat liff stated that  he will vote no 
because he feels that  in the long run, we will lose tax money because our  
borders are so shor t . Vote 5/ 1 with Doug Rat liff Vot ing no. Mot ion carr ied. 
 
Considerat ion of the Ordinances for  Renaming Roads- Public Hear ing ear lier 
th is evening on th is. 



10 
 

 
Mot ion to Dispense with Second Reading of Ordinance No. O-2013-01 was 
made by Rod Cury, seconded by Larry Johnson. Vote 6/ 0, all in  favor . Mot ion 
carr ied.  
 
Mot ion to Adopt Ordinance No. O-2013-01 was made by Larry Johnson, 
seconded by Rod Cury. All in  favor , 6/ 0. Mot ion carr ied. 
 
Mot ion to Dispense with Second Reading of Ordinance No. O-2013-02 was 
made by Doug Rat li ff, seconded by Mary Ann Strong. Vote 6/ 0, all in  favor . 
Mot ion carr ied.  
 
Mot ion to Adopt Ordinance No. O-2013-02 was made by Rod Cury, seconded 
by Doug Rat liff. All in  favor , 6/ 0. Mot ion carr ied. 
 
Mot ion to Dispense with Second Reading of Ordinance No. O-2013-03 was 
made by Rod Cury, seconded by Doug Rat liff. Vote 6/ 0, all in  favor . Mot ion 
carr ied. 
 
Mot ion to Adopt Ordinance No. O-2013-03 was made by Rod Cury, seconded 
by Larry Johnson. All in  favor , 6/ 0. Mot ion carr ied. 
 
Rod Cury made the Mot ion to allow Mayor White to sign the Deed to t ransfer 
proper ty on the Bu rnett  Street  proper ty, seconded by Larry Johnson. All in  
favor , 6/ 0. Mot ion carr ied.  
 
Town Manager ’s Comments: 
Bil ls for  the month totaling $835,936.31, including AMP Power Bil l 
$296,086.81, Anthem $72,947.00 and VRS $51,133.81.  
 
Rod Cury made the Mot ion to au thor ize Town Manager to pay the bil ls, 
seconded by Mary Ann Strong. All in  favor , 6/ 0. Mot ion carr ied.  
 
Doug Rat liff asked abou t the Franchise Poles.  Mr. Taylor  said there were some 
they had to send not ices on. Mr. Taylor  explained fu r ther  for  the benefit  of the 
new council member. Pole At tachments are regu lated by the Federal 
Government. To be fair  and equ itable to u t i l i t ies, anyone who wants to at tach 
to our  poles, we can charge a fair  and equ itable rate based on Federal Law. It  
has to do with the value of the pole, the at tachment to it , how much it ’s worth 
to whoever it  belongs to, the cost  of the u t il i ty associated with it .  If we have a 
pole that  already has a lot  of at tachments on it , whether  for  us or  someone 
else, if someone else wants to pu t  another  l ine on it , which cou ld cause 
problems. From the safety aspect , there may not  be enough road clearance, 
there might  not  be enough distance between u t il it ies. It  cou ld jeopardize the 
strength of that  pole.  The law allows us to use a formu la based rate to do 
those types of adjustments. Those that  we have today are pret ty ant iquated. 
Every one that  we have is $5 per  pole per  year . It  has been many years since 
the pr ice has been negot iated.   
 
Doug Rat liff made the Mot ion to renegot iate the Franchise Pole Contracts, 
seconded by Joe McCracken. All in  favor , 6/ 0. Mot ion carr ied.  
 
Mr. Taylor  then spoke abou t the updates to the Electr ic Department  
Substat ion-We had some failu res that  we had not  ant icipated on some 
underground cable from the substat ion to a couple of circu its. We had to 
completely overhau l those.  They were schedu led to be done, bu t  at  a later  
date. Had some software updates.   To fin ish th is project , we st i l l  need a fence. 
We are get t ing quotes on that . Once this project  is closed, then we will have 
purely a preventat ive maintenance program on that .  
 
Technology upgrade-Our taxes are later  going ou t  than normal th is year , par t  
of the reason is the legacy product  that  we have for  doing the real estate taxes.  
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The real estate software package never  did integrate with our  u t i l i ty bil l ing for  
the financials easily.  We had to use a th ird par ty to do that . In doing that , they 
were late get t ing the conversion to us by a week or  so. This set  us behind and 
then we had t rouble with the pr int ing machine that  compounded it . Par t  of the 
problem is that  the software is legacy and the pr inter  is worn ou t . After  we get  
through the tax season, we have money in the budget  to bid for  u t i l i ty bil l ing 
software program.  With the hardware upgrade that  we have had, the software 
piece shou ld pu t  it  where we need to be.  It  wil l include u t il i ty bil l ing, meter 
reading, the potent ial for  smart  meter ing and the abil ity to accept credit / debit  
cards and eventually to pay on-line. We have interviewed some banks to see 
what the impact is, because it  wil l cost  money to do that  and how council may 
want to deal with that . Doug Rat liff asked if the software wou ld be able to 
integrate natu ral gas if the Town goes with that  and Mr. Taylor  said that  it  
wou ld. Most of the new software has learned to integrate.  
 
Mayor White asked abou t the Codificat ion.  Mr. Taylor  said he had spoken with  
Rich Fromeyer they are well with in their  t imeframe. He promised to provide the 
product  with in the t ime frame.  
 
Council did au thor ize up to $200,000.00 for  Revenue Share Funding.  We 
actually applied for  $150,000.00 based on our  best  est imate of what needs to 
be done. We don’t  want to apply for  more than we are able to pay based on our 
financial posit ion and based on the fact  we don’t  need to get  ahead of the water 
l ines, sewer l ines, etc. that  need to be placed. That will provide $300,000.00 
worth of paving if awarded.  
Rod Cury ment ioned the memo from Sue Wade ask ing for  considerat ion of 
Chr istmas Eve as well as Chr istmas Day off for  town employees and made the 
Mot ion to give employees Chr istmas Eve day off. Joe McCracken seconded.  All 
in  favor , 6/ 0. Mot ion carr ied.  
 
Frances Meadows inqu ired abou t Holmes Junkyard, they were supposed to 
have a fence or  screen to h ide the scrap metal. Brad Rat liff said it  was pending 
lit igat ion.  
 
Gordon Russ announced that  there wou ld a Community Thanksgiving Dinner  
at  the Police Department on Thursday, November 28th from 11 am to 2 pm.  
They deliver  meals to the elder ly and shu t-ins. This is sponsored by a few 
churches.  This is the 4th annual dinner .  
 
Rod Cury made the Mot ion to go into Closed Session for  pending lit igat ion 
pursuant to Code Sect ion 2.2-3711 (7), Contract  Negot iat ion-Tazewell County 
Fire and EMS Agreement pursuant to Code Sect ion 2.2-3711 (a) 6; Personnel-
Pursuant to Code Sect ion 2.2-3711(a)1; Prospect ive Industry-pursuant to Code 
Sect ion 2.2-3711(a)5; Consu ltat ion with Legal Counsel pursuant to Code 
Sect ion 2.2-3711 (a) 7. Seconded by Larry Johnson. All in favor , 6/ 0. Mot ion 
carr ied.  
 
Council was in closed session from 9:27 pm to 11:20 pm. 
 
Rod Cury made the Mot ion to retu rn from Closed Session, seconded by Joe 
McCracken. All in  favor , Vote 6/ 0. Mot ion carr ied. 
Council members cer t ified that  the only business conducted was in reference to 
Code Sect ion 2.2-3711 (7), Contract  Negot iat ion-Tazewell County Fire and EMS 
Agreement pursuant to Code Sect ion 2.2-3711 (a) 6; Personnel-Pursuant to 
Code Sect ion 2.2-3711(a)1; Prospect ive Industry-pursuant to Code Sect ion 2.2-
3711(a) 5; Consu ltat ion with Legal Counsel pursuant to Code Sect ion 2.2-3711 
(a) 7. : Doug Rat liff, yes; Frances Meadows, yes; Joe McCracken, yes; Rod Cury, 
yes; Larry Johnson, yes; Mary Ann Strong, yes.  
 
Frances Meadows made a Mot ion to accept the Amendment presented by 
Tazewell County for  Fire and Rescue, seconded by Larry Johnson. All in  favor  
vote 6/ 0. Mot ion carr ied.  
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Larry Johnson made the Mot ion to allow the Town Manager to secure 
adver t ising for  Professional Services to assist  the Town in Comprehensive 
Planning. Seconded by Joe McCracken. All in  favor , vote 6/ 0. Mot ion carr ied.  
 
 
 
 
With no fu r ther  business to discuss, Larry Johnson made the Mot ion to 
adjourn, seconded by Frances Meadows.  All in  favor , 6/ 0. Mot ion carr ied. 
 
Meet ing adjourned at  11:25 pm unt il the next  regu lar ly schedu led meet ing on 
December 10, 2013 at  7:30 pm.  
 
 
        ______________________________ 
        Mayor Jan White 
 
__________________________ 
Susan Whit t , Town Clerk  


